
BOARD OF ALDERMEN 

CITY OF TOWN AND COUNTRY 

JANUARY 25, 2021 

Given the current public health crisis, various emergency meeting declarations, and in 
accordance with the provisions of Sec. 610.020, RSMo., the Board of Aldermen meetings 
were held via Zoom videoconference and streamed live to YouTube. Public comments on 
hearings and agenda items were solicited via email. Public viewing of the meeting was 
made available via the City’s website at www.town-and-country.org.  

WORK SESSION 
The work session meeting of the Board of Aldermen of the City of Town and Country was 
held at 6:45 PM on Monday, January 25, 2021 via Zoom videoconference. 

Present were: Aldermen Allen, Benigas, Frautschi, Holman, Hughes, Mortland, Wiesehan, 
and Wittmaier. 

Mayor Dalton presided. 

In City Attorney Steve Garrett’s absence, Ed Sluys was also present via videoconference to 
represent the City.  

1. Discussion – Regular Meeting Agenda Items

No votes were taken. 

REGULAR MEETING 
The regular meeting of the Board of Aldermen of the City of Town and Country was held at 
7:00 PM on Monday, January 25, 2021 via Zoom videoconference. 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Mayor Dalton led the Pledge of Allegiance.   

ROLL CALL 
The 7:00 PM roll call indicated Aldermen Allen, Benigas, Frautschi, Holman, Hughes, 
Mortland, Wiesehan, and Wittmaier to be present via videoconference.  

Mayor Dalton presided. 

In City Attorney Steve Garrett’s absence, Ed Sluys was also present via videoconference to 
represent the City.  

MINUTES – 01/11/21 Regular Meeting  
Alderman Frautschi moved for approval, seconded by Alderman Holman. 

Mayor Dalton called for any corrections or amendments. The City Clerk confirmed that an 
administrative change would be made to include the Community Art & Culture Commission 
report.  

Hearing none, the minutes of 01/11/21 were unanimously approved. 

HEARING FROM CITIZENS 

The City Clerk entered an email, consisting of one page, from Michael Miner regarding the 
Pappas House into the record. She noted that the email had been previously distributed to 
the Board of Aldermen and would be attached to the minutes.  

http://www.town-and-country.org/
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The City Clerk then entered eight public comments into the record regarding Resolution No. 

R01-2021, the audit resolution, noting that all had been previously distributed to the Board 

of Aldermen and would be attached to the minutes.  

She also noted that several of the submittals were accompanied by a request to read the 
comments aloud. City Administrator Shelton read aloud each of the comments listed with an 
asterisk (*) notation on the following list:  
 
Mary Anne Hughes, 2 pages dated January 23* 
Diana Hoffmann, 2 pages dated January 21* 
Gloria del Rosario, 1 page dated January 25* 
Virginia and Daniel Pearson, 1 page dated January 25*  
Matt Reuter, 1 page, dated January 25* 
Matt Reuter, 2 pages dated January 24 
Jenny Donovan, 1 page dated January 23 
Kelly Kyriakos, 1 page dated January 25 
 
Mayor Dalton recognized Tiffany Frautschi. Ms. Frautschi read from a statement regarding 
Resolution No. R01-2021, the petition process in general, and other audits of the City. The 
written statement is attached hereto and made a part of these minutes. 
 
The City Clerk described staff’s efforts to institute a “sign-up to speak” option for future 
meetings that would more closely mimic the in-person speaker opportunity afforded to the 
public. She noted that details for signing up will be shared on upcoming agendas and in the 
Notify Me messages related to Board of Aldermen meetings. 
 

PUBLIC HEARING(S) 

 

 A public hearing to consider Subdivision Code Amendments related to the 
regulation of compaction standards; Section 410.200.A.7.a. 
 

Mayor Dalton declared the public hearing open and the City Clerk entered the following 
exhibits: 
 
1. Affidavit of Publication of Notice of Hearing published in the St. Louis Countian on 

January 8, 2021. 
 
2. Typewritten notice of hearing posted at the Municipal Center, on the City’s website, 

and sent via Notify Me. 
 
3. Bill No. 21-06. 
 
City Project Manager Tim Randick stood available for questions or comments. 
 
In response to Alderman Wittmaier, Mr. Randick noted that the catalyst for this change was 
the desire to allow Code Officials the ability to regulate grading and site work.  
 
The City Clerk confirmed that no public comments were submitted for the record.  
 
Hearing no further, the public hearing was closed. 

 

 A public hearing to consider Zoning Code Amendments related to the regulation 
of exterior lighting; Section 405.157. 
 

Mayor Dalton declared the public hearing open and the City Clerk entered the following 
exhibits: 
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1. Affidavit of Publication of Notice of Hearing published in the St. Louis Countian on 
January 8, 2021. 

 
2. Typewritten notice of hearing posted at the Municipal Center, on the City’s website, 

and sent via Notify Me. 
 
3. Bill No. 21-08. 

 
City Planner Ryan Spencer stood available for questions or comments. 
 
In response to Alderman Hughes, Mr. Spencer described the catalyst for the Code 
amendment to be complaints received by staff and Alderman Frautschi regarding residential 
lighting.  
 
Alderman Holman inquired about the decision process that led to security lighting 
regulations that would prohibit motion lights from being on longer than five minutes, as well 
as the 10:00 PM cut-off time for patio or deck lighting. In response, Mr. Spencer noted that 
the Planning & Zoning Commission (P&Z) considered the reasonableness of lighting 
duration and cut-off time in an attempt to prevent nuisances from security lighting, and also 
to retain consistency with the noise ordinance time limitations.  
 
In response to Alderman Mortland, Chief Cavins noted his concern about the five minute 
“on” duration, given that most motion detecting lights remain illuminated for 20 minutes to 
allow for adequate response. He added that the motion detector restrictions regarding off-
property movement may not be realistic given the prevalence of wildlife, storms, and other 
factors that could result in the lights being triggered. 
 
Alderman Frautschi referred to P&Z’s discussion about motion activated lights. She noted 
that if no further movement is detected after five minutes, the lights will go out but will 
illuminate again the moment motion resumes or is newly detected.   

 
The City Clerk confirmed that no public comments were submitted for the record.  
 
Hearing no further, the public hearing was closed. 

 

APPOINTMENTS 

 
Alderman Wiesehan recused himself and left the video portion of the meeting for the 
following item. 

 

 Ways & Means-Janine Fabick (At-Large) 
Alderman Allen moved to approve Ms. Fabick’s appointment, seconded by Alderman 
Benigas.  
 
Alderman Frautschi spoke in opposition of the appointment because another application 
from a qualified candidate had been previously submitted but not acted upon.  
 
Alderman Hughes noted agreement with Alderman Frautschi and added that applications 
should be considered in the order they are received. In response, Mayor Dalton explained 
that each application is reviewed upon receipt and subsequent action is taken consistent 
with that consideration. 
 
The roll call vote was as follows: AYE, Aldermen Allen, Benigas, Holman, Mortland and 
Wittmaier; NAY, Frautschi and Hughes; ABSTAIN, none; ABSENT, none. 
 
The motion carried 5-2. 
 
Alderman Wiesehan returned to the meeting. 
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 Public Works-Todd Staley (At-Large) 
Alderman Holman moved to approve Mr. Staley’s appointment, seconded by Alderman 
Mortland.  
 
A voice vote was held and carried.  
 
Alderman Hughes moved to suspend all appointments between the current date and the 
upcoming April election to allow the new administration to make future appointment 
recommendations. The motion failed to receive a second. 
 

 Police, Fire & EMS-Pete Eggebrecht (Ward 2) 
Alderman Mortland moved to approve Mr. Eggebrecht’s appointment, seconded by 
Alderman Allen.  
 
Alderman Wiesehan noted his support for Mr. Eggebrecht because he will be an active 
member and a good fit for the Commission. 
 
A voice vote was held and carried.  
 
Mayor Dalton announced his intent to appoint John Kovac (Ward 4) to the Public Works 
Commission at the upcoming Board of Aldermen meeting.  
 

COMMUNICATIONS AND REPORTS 
 
Alderman Hughes 
Alderman Hughes stated that the next meeting of the Community Art & Culture Commission 
would be held from 6:30-7:30 PM on Wednesday, February 10, via Zoom.  
 
Alderman Mortland 
Alderman Mortland reported that the Police, Fire & EMS Commission would hold its next 
meeting at 4:30 PM on January 26, via Zoom.  
 
Alderman Wiesehan 
Alderman Wiesehan reported that the Parks & Trails Commission met recently and 
discussed the establishment of a mini “Taste of Town and Country” event that could feature 
“grab and go” options. He noted that he will keep everyone updated as details are worked 
out. 
 
Alderman Wittmaier 
Alderman Wittmaier announced that the Conservation Commission will next meet at noon 
on Monday, February 1, via Zoom. 
 
Alderman Allen 
Alderman Allen announced that the Ways & Means Commission held a meeting on January 
15 to receive annual pre-audit information from Schowalter & Jabouri. She noted that 
information received from the State Auditor’s office was shared with the group and 
considerable discussion was held. She reported that Jeff Parrotte was named Vice Chair of 
the Commission and that the meeting is on YouTube should anyone wish to watch it.  
 
Alderman Holman 
Alderman Holman stated that the Public Works Commission met on January 19 and 
appointed Dave Hough as Vice Chair. She added that the next meeting will be held at 4:30 
PM on Tuesday, February 16, via zoom. 
 
City Administrator 
Mr. Shelton reported that the Town and Country Police Department has been recertified by 
the Missouri Police Chief’s Association. He noted that the accreditation entails a significant 
measurement of both the performance management and metrics adhered to by the Police 
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Department. Mayor Dalton expressed congratulations and asked Chief Cavins to pass on 
the collective appreciation of the Mayor and Board of Aldermen to the police personnel for 
their outstanding work. 
 

UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 

BILL NO. 21-01, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE IV, CHAPTER 405 THE ZONING 

REGULATIONS, OF THE TOWN AND COUNTRY MUNICIPAL CODE, SPECIFICALLY BY 

THE AMENDMENT OF SECTION 405.290 REGARDING PROPOSED TEXT 

AMENDMENTS (sponsored by the Board as a Whole) (1
st
 reading 01/11/21) 

 
Mayor Dalton called for a second reading, without objection.  Without objection, Bill No. 21-
01 was read for the second time and placed upon its final passage. 
 
Alderman Allen moved for approval, seconded by Alderman Frautschi. 
 
Alderman Frautschi spoke in opposition of the change and reported that the Planning & 
Zoning Commission (P&Z) recommended approval of this amendment by a 6-2 vote. She 
stated that the language stipulates unanimous consent in order to waive the second meeting 
requirement, which is a more stringent administrative rule than required by any other 
process. She recounted the Commission’s discussion about allowing additional public 
participation but noted that public hearings for zoning text amendments are held at the 
Board of Aldermen level, not P&Z. She added that a simple continuance motion 
accomplishes extended consideration if needed. 
  
Mayor Dalton inquired about whether it might be helpful to hear from Chairman Cima and 
Mr. Bolazina from P&Z before consideration, particularly because there is no time constraint 
for approval.  
 
Alderman Benigas moved to continue Bill No. 21-01 to the meeting of February 8, seconded 
by Alderman Hughes.  
 
A voice vote was held and carried.  

 

BILL NO. 21-02, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE IV, CHAPTER 420 SIGN 

REGULATIONS, OF THE TOWN AND COUNTRY MUNICIPAL CODE BY REPLACING 

THE LANGUAGE (sponsored by the Board as a Whole) (1
st
 reading 01/11/21) 

 
Alderman Frautschi moved to continue Bill No. 21-02 to the meeting of February 8 to allow 
for additional revisions to be made to the Substitute Bill.  
 
Alderman Holman seconded and a voice vote carried.  

 

BILL NO. 21-03, AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE CITY ADMINISTRATOR TO 

EXECUTE A CONSULTANT AGREEMENT WITH TINA CHARUMILIND FOR 

SUPPLEMENTAL ACCOUNTING SERVICES FOR FISCAL YEAR 2021 (sponsored by 
Alderman Allen) (1

st
 reading 01/11/21) 

 
Mayor Dalton called for a second reading, without objection.  Without objection, Bill No. 21-
03 was read for the second time and placed upon its final passage. 
 
Alderman Allen moved for approval, seconded by Alderman Mortland. 
 
Alderman Allen noted that Ms. Charumilind has assisted the City in this capacity for several 
years and is very familiar with the various accounting processes. 
 
The roll call vote was as follows: AYE, Aldermen Allen, Benigas, Frautschi, Holman, 
Hughes, Mortland, Wiesehan, and Wittmaier; NAY, none; ABSTAIN, none; ABSENT, none. 
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The motion carried unanimously and Bill No. 21-03 became Ordinance No. 4416. 

 

BILL NO. 21-04, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE TOWN AND COUNTRY MUNICIPAL 

CODE BY THE AMENDMENT OR DELETION OF CERTAIN SECTIONS THAT RELATE 

TO THE POSITIONS OF CITY ENGINEER AND PUBLIC WORKS DIRECTOR  (sponsored 
by the Board as a Whole) (1

st
 reading 01/11/21) 

 
Mayor Dalton called for a second reading, without objection.  Without objection, Bill No. 21-
04 was read for the second time and placed upon its final passage. 
 
Alderman Holman moved for approval, seconded by Alderman Mortland. 
 
The roll call vote was as follows: AYE, Aldermen Allen, Benigas, Holman, Hughes, Mortland 
and Wittmaier; NAY, Frautschi and Wiesehan; ABSTAIN, none; ABSENT, none. 
 
The motion carried 6-2 and Bill No. 21-04 became Ordinance No. 4417. 

 

BILL NO. 21-05, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE TOWN AND COUNTRY MUNICIPAL 

CODE BY THE AMENDMENT OR DELETION OF CERTAIN SECTIONS THAT RELATE 

TO THE POSITIONS OF CITY TREASURER AND FINANCE DIRECTOR (sponsored by the 
Board as a Whole) (1

st
 reading 01/11/21) 

 
Mayor Dalton called for a second reading, without objection.  Without objection, Bill No. 21-
05 was read for the second time and placed upon its final passage. 
 
Alderman Allen moved for approval, seconded by Alderman Mortland. 
 
The roll call vote was as follows: AYE, Aldermen Allen, Benigas, Frautschi, Holman, 
Hughes, Mortland, Wiesehan, and Wittmaier; NAY, none; ABSTAIN, none; ABSENT, none. 
 
The motion carried unanimously and Bill No. 21-05 became Ordinance No. 4418. 
 

NEW BUSINESS 
 

BILL NO. 21-06, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE IV, CHAPTER 410 THE 

SUBDIVISION REGULATIONS, OF THE TOWN AND COUNTRY MUNICIPAL CODE, 

SPECIFICALLY BY THE AMENDMENT OF SECTION 410.200 REGARDING 

COMPACTION STANDARDS (sponsored by Aldermen Holman & Frautschi) 

 
Mayor Dalton called for a first reading, without objection. Without objection, Bill No. 21-06 
was read for the first time by title only. 
  
Mayor Dalton declared Bill No. 21-06 continued to the meeting of Monday, February 8, 2021 
for the second reading and consideration. 

 

BILL NO. 21-07, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE V, CHAPTER 500 BUILDING 

CODES AND BUILDING REGULATIONS, OF THE TOWN AND COUNTRY MUNICIPAL 

CODE, SPECIFICALLY BY THE ADDITION OF APPENDIX J TO SECTION 500.015 

REGARDING GRADING AND FILL REQUIREMENTS (sponsored by Aldermen Holman, 
Frautschi & Hughes) 

 
Mayor Dalton called for a first reading, without objection. Without objection, Bill No. 21-07 
was read for the first time by title only. 
  
Mayor Dalton declared Bill No. 21-07 continued to the meeting of Monday, February 8, 2021 
for the second reading and consideration. 
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BILL NO. 21-08, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE IV, CHAPTER 405 THE ZONING 

REGULATIONS, OF THE TOWN AND COUNTRY MUNICIPAL CODE, SPECIFICALLY BY 

THE AMENDMENT OF SECTION 405.157 REGARDING EXTERIOR LIGHTING 

REGULATIONS (sponsored by the Board as a Whole) 

 
Mayor Dalton called for a first reading, without objection. Without objection, Bill No. 21-08 
was read for the first time by title only. 
  
Mayor Dalton declared Bill No. 21-08 continued to the meeting of Monday, February 8, 2021 
for the second reading and consideration. 

 

BILL NO. 21-09, AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE CITY ADMINISTRATOR OF TOWN 

AND COUNTRY TO ENTER INTO A BLUEPRINT FOR SAFER ROADWAYS PROGRAM 

AGREEMENT WITH THE STATE OF MISSOURI HIGHWAYS AND TRANSPORTATION 

COMMISSION FOR REIMBURSEMENT OF APPLICABLE EQUIPMENT EXPENSES 

ASSOCIATED WITH HAZARDOUS MOVING VEHICLE (HMV) ENFORCEMENT 

ACTIVITIES (sponsored by the Board as a Whole) 

 
Mayor Dalton called for a first reading, without objection. Without objection, Bill No. 21-09 
was read for the first time by title only. 
  
Mayor Dalton declared Bill No. 21-09 continued to the meeting of Monday, February 8, 2021 
for the second reading and consideration. 

 

BILL NO. 21-10, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE V, CHAPTER 500 BUILDING 

CODES AND BUILDING REGULATIONS, OF THE TOWN AND COUNTRY MUNICIPAL 

CODE BY THE ENACTMENT OF SECTION 500.145 REGARDING PRIVATE SWIMMING 

POOL DRAINAGE (sponsored by Aldermen Holman & Wiesehan) 

 
Mayor Dalton called for a first reading, without objection. Without objection, Bill No. 21-10 
was read for the first time by title only. 
  
Mayor Dalton declared Bill No. 21-10 continued to the meeting of Monday, February 8, 2021 
for the second reading and consideration. 

 

RESOLUTION NO. R01-2021, A RESOLUTION NOTING VARIOUS FACTS AND 

INFORMATION REGARDING A STATE AUDIT PETITION AND CALLING ATTENTION TO 

THE APPROPRIATE ROLE AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF ELECTED OFFICIALS ON THE 

BOARD OF ALDERMEN 
 
Alderman Benigas moved to continue the Resolution to the meeting of February 8, 
consistent with his normal practice of affording additional time for comment to the public. He 
noted that that the Resolution is an attempt to provide the public accurate information so 
that they can decide whether or not to sign an audit petition based on its merits.  
 
Alderman Allen seconded the motion. 

 
Alderman Wiesehan noted that he would not be in favor of continuing the matter.  
 
The roll call vote was as follows: AYE, Aldermen Allen, Benigas, Holman, Mortland and 
Wittmaier; NAY, Frautschi, Hughes and Wiesehan; ABSTAIN, none; ABSENT, none. 
 
The motion to continue carried 5-3. 
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WARRANT LIST-01/25/21 
Alderman Allen moved for approval, seconded by Alderman Mortland. 
 
Mayor Dalton called for discussion or amendments. 
 
Alderman Allen reported that she had recently inquired with Chief Cavins about the 
“challenge coin” expenditure included on the warrant list. 
 
Hearing no amendments, a voice vote was taken on the warrant list of January 25, 2021, in 
the amount of $445,556.09, and carried. 
 

OTHER 
Alderman Holman requested that the City Administrator provide an update on the efforts to 
fill the Public Works Director position. 
 

ADJOURN 
On motion of Alderman Mortland, seconded by Alderman Benigas and unanimously 
confirmed by voice vote, the meeting was adjourned at 8:24 PM.  
 
 
Ashley McNamara 
City Clerk 

 



McNamara, Ashley 

From: 
Sent: 
To: 
Cc: 
Subject: 

Ashley-

MICHAEL MINER <flwchildofthesun@att.net> 
Monday, January 25, 2021 11 :13 AM 
cityclerktc@gmail .com 
McNamara, Ashley 
Message to Town & Country board of aldermen 

Please convey the following message to the board of aldermen at tonight's meeting . Please confirm receipt of this 
email. Thank you. MRM 

To the Town & Country Board of Aldermen-

I wanted to inform you that we have withdrawn our application for conditional use permit and text amendment for the 
Frank Lloyd Wright designed Pappas house. We had submitted the required forms and fees to the city, which included 
a brief description of our intended future uses of the property. We were told by Ryan Spencer that this was not 
sufficient, and as a condition to make a verbal presentation before any city officials, we would need to first submit our 
complete presentation in written form for the convenience of the review board and the aldermen. This package of 
information would include a site plan, photos of property, letters of support from our neighbors and the Pappas family, 
our personal experience and background with Frank Lloyd Wright, and MANY details of operation. This is redundant 
and, in our view, unnecessary. We wou ld also point out that the required 1500.00 fees come directly out of funds to be 
used for the restoration of the house. 

We are not only willing, but happy to make a presentation to the board of aldermen , and answer any questions they 
might have regarding our plans. When you are able to accommodate us, we will be happy to do so. 

Michael Miner 
Filmmaker & CEO - FLW Revival Initiative 

flwreviva Ii n itiative. org 
designedbyfranklloydwright.com 
772-600-7747 



Comments	by	Tiffany	Frautschi	
1/25/2021	Board	of	Aldermen	Meeting	

	
I	listened	to	Alderman	Benigas’	speech	during	the	Commission	Updates	
portion	of	the	last	meeting	with	some	interest.		Despite	hearing	claims	
lately	to	the	contrary,	I	have	not	been	active	in	the	petition	for	a	state	
audit.		However,	I	have	always	been	active	in	ensuring	that	residents	
who	seek	to	have	their	voice	heard	are	able	to	do	so.		I	have	held	
monthly	forums,	coffees,	and	written	a	newsletter,	to	do	my	part	as	an	
elected	official	to	make	sure	that	everyone	has	a	seat	at	the	table	and	
becomes	a	part	of	the	process.	
	
I	must	say	that	I	was	disheartened	to	see	that	a	resolution,	(R01-2021)	
has	been	brought	forward	that	does	just	the	opposite.		In	fact,	this	
resolution	even	has	a	“whereas”	that	claims	that	initiating	a	petition	
“bypasses	the	very	oath,	duties,	and	structure	of	our	City’s	government	
that	all	Aldermen	are	sworn	to	uphold.”		Clearly	the	author	of	this	
whereas	read	the	oath	of	office,	but	not	the	supporting	documents	that	
it	references.		After	all,	in	order	to	“support	the	Constitution	of	the	
United	States”	you	must	support	the	First	Amendment,	which	includes	
"the	right	of	the	people	peaceably	to	assemble,	and	to	petition	the	
Government	for	a	redress	of	grievances".	
	
You	see,	petition	is	a	legal	means	to	address	residual	concerns	often	
after	a	legislative	body	has	fallen	short	of	citizen’s	expectations.		As	a	
believer	in	democracy,	I	support	that	process,	regardless	of	the	topic	of	
petition.		If	you	don’t	agree	with	a	petitioner’s	stance,	don’t	sign	it.		If	
you	do	agree,	do	sign	it.		Or,	feel	free	to	remain	neutral.		These	are	all	
acceptable	responses	to	any	petition.		A	former	alderwoman,	whom	I	
worked	with	on	the	Board,	conducted	a	state-wide	petition	to	get	an	
item	on	the	ballot	while	in	office.		It	is	simply	a	correct	and	legal	process	
available	to	the	citizenry.	I’m	sure	you	have	seen	a	constitutional	
amendment	appear	on	the	ballot;	often	this	is	because	residents	have	
failed	to	find	relief	in	the	legislature	and	are	going	straight	to	the	
people.			
	
I	believe	residents	should	make	up	their	own	mind	regarding	any	
petition,	and	not	be	swayed	by	any	“side”,	or	any	political	absurdity,	like	
this	resolution;	instead,	people	should	objectively	consider	the	pros	and	



cons	based	on	their	own	views.	Petitions	will	and	must	succeed	or	fail	
based	on	their	own	merits.	
		
In	Town	and	Country	there	have	been	a	number	of	citizen-led	petitions	
during	the	six	years	I	have	been	in	office,	including	one	against	a	project	
at	Clayton	and	Ballas	and	another	for	a	project	at	the	former	NHC	
facility.		These	projects	later	failed,	which	cost	the	City	money	in	lost	
revenue	from	building	permit	fees,	business	licenses	and	the	like.		No	
aldermen	wrote	resolutions	against	those	petitions	claiming	that	they	
cost	too	much.	
	
As	for	an	audit,	I	have	voted	Yes	to	each	and	every	audit	brought	to	the	
Board	since	I	took	office.		This	includes	financial	audits,	an	IT	audit,	and	
a	performance	audit	of	the	Public	Works	department	that	passed	
unanimously	prior	to	election	filings,	and	then	failed	when	sign	ups	
were	over	and	it	was	time	to	vote	to	appropriate	the	funds	to	conduct	
the	audit.	If	the	citizens	of	Town	and	Country	would	like	the	State	to	
conduct	an	audit	of	their	City,	from	my	perspective,	we	will	be	ready	to	
provide	whatever	assistance	the	state	auditors	need.		
	
In	closing,	no	matter	your	position	on	any	particular	petition	subject,	
every	resident	should	be	concerned	when	politicians	use	their	ability	to	
bring	the	influence	of	government	to	resolve	that	they	should	be	
allowed	to	police	themselves	and	that	constitutionally	supported	citizen	
input	is	not	necessary.			
	
	



McNamara, Ashley 

From: 
Sent: 
To: 

Cc : 

Mary Anne Hughes <mahughes1001@gmail.com> 
Saturday, January 23, 2021 2:16 PM 
Dalton, Mayor Jon; Barbara Hughes; Pam Holman; Fritz Wiesehan; Frautschi, Aid Tiffany; Jeff Wittmaier; Ryan 
Mortland; Jonathan Benigas; Sue Allen 
McNamara, Ashley 

Subject: Letter to the Board re: Proposed Resolution Regarding State Audit Petition 

Ashley, would you kindly make sure this Jetter is entered into the public record, and forward it to 
Board Members IF I have any addresses above incorrect? Thank you! 

Dear Mr. Mayor and Members of the Board of Aldermen, 

In the past 24 hours, I've had four different neighbors contact me to ask if I'd seen the proposed Resolution (No. RO 1-
2021) regarding a State Audit Petition, coming before the Board on Monday night, January 25th. I had not seen the 
resolution prior to their contacting me, but have now read it. 

I also want to point out that I have never before in my life written a letter of condemnation to anyone. 

To the author(s) of the resolution, whose sponsorship is nowhere named: This resolution is shameful. 

• Your fe llow Board Members should be insulted by such an obvious attempt to influence and control their 
behavior. They know why they were elected: to represent the citizens of Town & Country- not the people who 
resent Ms. Butler (who, I'll remind you, is a citizen herself). They do not need your condescending reminder of 
their "appropriate role and responsibilities." Under the veneer of "collaboration," this resolution reeks of 
bitterness and vengeance. 1 hope it's not also motivated by having something to hide. 

• Your resolution is also an insult to the residents of Town & Country, who are independent thinkers with keen 
minds of their own. Those who sign the petition for a State Audit are doing so not under undue influence, but 
after weighing the facts for themselves. A vote for the audit is not meant as a shaming of the many excellent 
people who've worked tirelessly in our city government for the greater good. Wisdom dictates that, in the face 
of literally $millions in cost overruns and the less-than-desirable outcomes of multiple recent projects, it's time 
to take a closer look. We "must learn from the past so we're not doomed to repeat it." And we must do so in 
the most objective, transparent manner so that citizens and city officials alike understand what's transpired and 
can chart a path forward together and with confidence. 

• Your argument and feigned outrage against spending an additional $75,000 for a comprehensive, objective, 
non-City-led State Audit vs. the cost of a City-commissioned (and by its very nature, subjective) audit is 
laughable in the face of those $millions in cost overruns. Where were your "resolutions" about the "optimal and 
responsible use of City resources" when project overruns ballooned to 5 - 50 times that figure? 

• Where you "respectfully encourage" citizens to not sign the petition for a State Audit, or even to remove their 
signatures if they've already signed, remember this: Aldennen not only have a duty to represent and serve the 
people, they must also recognize that their office confers a high level of influence. Do not attempt to use that 
influence to subve1t the will of the people. 



• The law of the land provides for an independent State Audit for exactly such a time as this. If you disagree with 
the law, you should seek to change it- not attempt to circumvent it. 

There is growing outrage out here in City neighborhoods over the level of pushback against the audit that is being 
engaged in both publicly and privately by a very vocal few. Residents who weren't even paying attention before have 
now had their levels of interest and concern piqued. We are watching- and this resolution is not a good look. 

Sincerely, 
Mary Anne Hughes 
1001 Alsace Court 



























Municipal Center 
1011 Municipal Center Drive 
Town & Country 
Missouri 63131 -1101 
Tele. (3 J.t) 432-6606 

(314) 432-1286 

TUE CIT Y OF 

TOWN& 
COUNTRY 

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING 
BOARD OF ALDERMEN 

CITY OF TOWN & COUNTRY, MO 

,Jonathan F. Dalton 
Mayor 

Robert Shelton 
City Adm inistrator 

Notice is hereby given that the Board of Aldermen of the City of Town and Country will hold a 
Public Hearing on Monday, January 25, 2021 at 7:00 P.M., in the Municipal Center, 1011 
Municipal Center Drive, 63131 , via videoconference, to consider Zoning Code Amendments 
related to the regulation of exterior lighting; Section 405.157. 

The hearing wil l be streamed live at the aforementioned date and time, tune in by clicking the 
"WATCH" banner on our homepage at www.town-and-countrv.org . 

All interested parties may examine all public documents relating to this matter at the Municipal 
Center by appointment only, or via our website. Please read below for directions on submitting 
public comments for inclusion in the public hearing. For direct inquiries about the project, 
please contact City Planner Ryan Spencer at (314) 587-2827. 

Ashley McNamara 
City Clerk 
January 8, 202• 

All public documents referenced above can be reviewed onl ine at www.town-and­
countrv.org/386/publicnotices or in-person by special appointment. 

Due to current and potentially extended COVID-19 restrictions on gatherings, please forward 
any public comments for the above noted hearing to City Clerk Ashley McNamara at 
McNamaraAN@town-and-countrv.org before Monday, January 25th at 4:30 PM for distribution 
to the Board of Aldermen and inclusion in the formal record. If you have questions concerning 
the submittal of your public comments, contact Ashley via email or at (314) 587-2806. 



AFFIDAVIT OF PUBLICATION 
STATE OF M ISSOURI 

} S.S. 
COUNTY OF ST. LOUIS 

Before the undersigned Notary Pubjjc personally appear.ed Karie Clark on 
behalf of THE COUNTIAN, ST. LOUIS COUNTY who, be.ing duly sworn, 
attests that said newspaper is qualified under the provisions of Missouri law 
governing public notices to publish, and did so publish, the notice annexed 
hereno, starting with the January 08, 2021 edition and ending with the 
January 08, 2021 edition, for a total of l publications: 

01/08/2021 

Karie~~ 

Subscdbed & sworn before me this ~ day of~~. 
(SEAL) 

Notary Public -Notary Seal I 
CHANELJONES 

. ~tute of Missouri 
Comm1?smned for St Louis County 

My Comm1ss1on Expires: August 08, 2022 
Comm1sslon Number. 14397721 
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Notice is hereby given that the Board 
of Aldermen of the Gty ofTown and 
Country will hold a Public Hearing on 
Monday,January25, 2021at7:00 
P.M., in the Municipal Center, 1011 
Municipal Center Drive,63131, via 
videoconference, to consider Zoning 
Code Amendments related to the 
regulation of exterior lighting; Section 
405.157. 

The hearing will be streamed live at 
the aforementioned dateand time, 
tune in byclicklng the "WATCH" 
banner on olJ homepage at 
www.town-and-<ountry.org. 
All interested parties may examine all 

public documents relating to this 
matter at the Municipal Center by 
appointment only, or via our website. 
Please read below for drectlons on 
submitting public comments for Inclu­
sion In the public hearing. For direct 
inquiries about the project, please 
contact Gty Planner Ryan Spencer at 
(314) 587-2827. 

Ashley McNamara 
City Clerk 
All public documents referenced 

above can be reviewed on line at 
www.town-and-<ountry.org/386/publ 
icnotices or in-person by special 
appointment. 

Due to current and potentially 
extended COVID-19 restrictions on 
gatherings, please forward any public 
comments forthe above noted hearing 
to Gty Clerk Ashley McNamara at 
McNamaraAN@town-and-<ollltry.org 
before Monday, January 25th at 4:30 
PM for distribution to the Board of 
Aldermen and inclusion In the formal 
record. If you have questions 
concerning the submittal of your 
public comments, contact Ashley via 
email or at (314) 587-2806. 
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